

NEWSLETTER

Community Life and Meaningful Work for People with Disabilities

Fall 2019, Vol. 11, No. 1

We are thrilled to announce that High Spirit is now a Pilot Program

High Spirit has become a Pilot Program of the Massachusetts Department of Developmental Services, allowing us to integrate the home, community, and work life of our residents, as well as to support our staff as salaried professionals.

In traditional arrangements with the DDS, residents live in homes with providers who receive a stipend rather than a salary, to contribute to the room, board and care of residents. Residents typically leave the home, often in a shared van, for a community based day program for up to 30 hours a week. Day programming is supported by separate DDS funds. Budgets and timesheets are used to account for those 30 hours. Additional budgets and timesheets track residential hours.

At High Spirit, residents live and work in a holistic and balanced way, moving from their home to their work on site or to activities in the outside community as they need. The schedule is flexible and has a rhythm that aligns with the residents' interests and abilities. Life at High Spirit does not happen from 9–3, nor do our crew have the ability to be at their best during that whole period. Some may be up early, feeding farm animals breakfast, before coming back to their house for their own breakfast. Other people may require a period of quiet time to listen to music or to rest before they are able to head into town for swimming at the Community



Lunch outside Left to right: Levi, Ashley, Rory, Bar, Lesley, Steven, Randy



Back row: Paul, Paulina, Rory, Moritz, René, Randy, Austin. Middle row: Ashley, Will, Lucy, Bar, Lesley, Derek. Front, seated: Tabea, Mira

Center or a trip to the market or the library. This integration of work and life is also true for our staff, who both live in a DDS supported home and are salaried to work on the farm and to engage in community activities with our residents.

With the launch of the Pilot Program, Commissioner Jane Ryder and her team at DDS recognize that High Spirit is providing a rich and purposeful life for our residents in a much less restrictive setting than would be possible elsewhere. The Pilot Program also allows High Spirit to break free from the 30 hours a week framework. Animals need to be fed, eggs collected, gardens watered every day of the week; the Pilot Program allows us to work on a seven day a week schedule.

Finally, this new model allows us to recognize our staff as the professionals they are. DDS also understands that creating a professional class of Householders, who live and work with residents, might draw more people interested in the work and to choose it as a career.

From our earliest concept meetings, in which we envisioned all that we hoped High Spirit could be, we dreamed that our community would offer a new way of caring for people with special needs, and particularly for those with complicated and often intensive needs. With the launch of the Pilot Program, we are fulfilling a goal of our mission statement: to serve as a catalyst for investment in this model of care, community and service.

Meeting the Need with a New Model

The need is increasing:

According to the FY19 Legislative Report for the Department of Developmental Services, In Massachusetts this year alone over 1000 young people with "severe disabilities," including Intellectual Disability or Autism, will turn 22, graduate from school services, and will need community based day services and/or residential services. In 2017 the Baker-Polito Administration, with the advocacy of Commissioner Jane Ryder, recognized the increasing number of individuals requiring services, requested and then received a significant increase in appropriations for FY₁8.

Meeting that need:

Given the increasing demand for both residential and day program services, the need for many more trained people to deliver services is increasing accordingly. Training those people becomes the key to providing quality support for individuals with special needs. In our community, at High Spirit, we work to ensure that our full-time staff, whom we call Householders, have both the supports and financial security they need to remain in their positions long term.

Our goal has been to allow Householders to build a career as professionals by offering training and by paying them with a taxable salary, thereby:

- eliminating the need for outside employment
- allowing them to pay into/ receive benefits from Social Security
- allowing them to qualify for credit cards/loans and to build a credit history
- allowing them to build a retirement account

At High Spirit we are fully aware that we can only provide residential services to a limited number of individuals with special needs. We also know that our small size is a critical ingredient for maintaining the quality of our direct services, and so are committed to keeping our residential program small. Therefore, how can we help others? Firstly, we are committed to expanding our day program. Secondly, we are meeting with others and giving presentations in order to intentionally share our model with others, to encourage more people to take the leap and begin other small intentional communities.

Why the Householder position is appealing:

Our model has the potential to draw many people who are

looking to integrate their work and family lives. Our model also offers a career that can be both rewarding and fulfilling, while also providing a level of financial security.

How does one become a professional Householder?

Becoming a professional Householder requires extensive training, offered predominantly in an internship style model. At High Spirit interns start with basic training which must be completed before any direct work with individuals with special needs can begin:

- First Aid & CPR
- Basic Human Rights (DDS)
- Human Rights Advocate (DDS)
- Positive Behavior Supports (DDS)
- Basic Fire Safety (DDS)
- DPPC Training
- Signs and Symptoms of Illness Training
- 50+ Hours of Individualized Training (resident's individual medical, physical and emotional needs, methods of communication, behaviors, etc.)

Once basic training is completed, the intern will begin to shadow and then support Householders, learning the specific needs of an individual, as well as how best to support the individual during the broad

range of locations and activities that happen over the course of the day and the week. The intern is then equipped to address not only an immediate situation, but also to understand the larger picture of an individual's needs and concerns, and to help an individual manage anxiety.

Derek Eshelman, a long-term Householder at High Spirit, describes his work:

"I learned early on that a daily rhythm and a predictable schedule are important for people with intellectual disabilities, but I found that same structure and stability help me enormously too.

Sometimes people say that I'm a saint because I do this work, and I am not. I get so much from this job. No one can do a job where they only give and give. I can give of myself here, but I get just as much back from other community members. The residents of this community have taught me so much about how to form close communal bonds, and that happiness comes from deep relationships with other people, and with commitment."

Derek Eshelman Householder and Head of Livestock Crew



Derek with Will



An evening of beer and hymns (Bar, Derek, Lesley and Randy)

Farming as a Process

On the farm at High Spirit, food production is not the only measure of success. In fact, it is not even the most important measure of success. What we value even more than food is the personal growth and satisfaction that comes from farming together.



Rory with the chickens

However, as we've gotten better at matching residents with jobs they enjoy and all working together, we've noticed our harvests increase in size every year. This year was no different, and we're quite proud of the final tally! We grew almost 1,000 pounds of vegetables and raised 125 chickens, 20 pigs, and 2 goats.

In order to accomplish this, participants of the High Spirit



Randy picking lettuce



Will cutting garlic

day program farmed daily from mid-March and will continue to work through December. Together, we have put in thousands of hours learning new skills, building confidence, and creating friendships that become stronger every year as we tend the garden and care for the livestock.

Compared to production farmers, we may not work as fast, we may stop for more breaks, our rows may not be as straight, but we're out there together in the fresh air and sunshine each day making something that gives us a sense of pride, responsibility, and peace.



Bar preparing soup with our own shiitake mushrooms

Welcome to Our New Members of the Board of Directors



Dagmar Herzog is a Professor of History, proud to call western Massachusetts her home. She is currently writing on resistance to the Nazis and the history of disability rights activism. Above all, she is the mother of Lucy, a cherished member of the High Spirit community.



Tamara Sheen has worked with individuals with special needs for over 30 years. She has been a houseparent and vocational teacher at Camphill School and at the Beaver Farm Transition Program, where she developed a Kitchen Program, producing commercial grade foods. Tamara moved up to the Berkshires four years ago to be close to her family, including two grandchildren. Tamara has been involved with High Spirit as a friend and as occasional relief staff, working with our young people, cooking nutritious meals for the community. As well as cooking and teaching, Tamara loves gardening and singing traditional music.

High Spirit Community Farm

fulfills an essential need for adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities by providing meaningful work, a dignified home and a rich social and cultural life. To that end High Spirit:

- Provides and supports homes where our community members live as a family.
- Directs a farm program, offering on the job training in agricultural work and sustainable practices.
- Expects our members to be responsible, participatory, considerate citizens of the High Spirit community and the larger world.
- Trains young volunteers to provide care to disabled peers and inspires them to be leaders as respectful, inclusive and conscientious adults.
- Serves as a catalyst for investment in this model of care, community and service.

Board of Directors:

Robert Swain, President Martha Bedell, Treasurer Virginia Swain, Clerk Dea Angiolillo, Director Dagmar Herzog, Director Tamara Sheen, Director Jonathan Wallace, Director



High Spirit Donors

Our thanks to all who have supported High Spirit between November 2018 and October 2019.

Shining Stars \$20,000 and up

Elizabeth Sprague Stout Foundation Jay Wallace and Lisa McGovern

Angel \$15,000 and up

Bob and Ginny Swain

Guardians \$10,000-\$14,999

Alces Foundation

Dea Angiolillo and Peter Von Mertens

Dagmar Herzog and Michael Staub Rick Teller and Kathleen Rogers

Benefactors \$5,000-\$9,999

Fred Maynard and Leila Blodgett

Leaders \$2,000-\$4,999

Andy and Connan Ashforth Martha Bedell and David Dryer George and Rebecca Carroll David Cochran and Lani Evans Paul and Susan Collins Adrian and Deb Smith Rick Sutphin Robert and MaryAnn Swain Fred Waterman

Champions \$1,000-\$1,999 David and Sharmy Altshuler

Anchor Capital Advisors LLC
Frederick and Candace Beinecke
Betsy Cabot
William Cochran
Pam Nelson and Peter Fritschel
Steinar and Jennifer Hoibraten
Charlie and Kate Johnson in honor of
Bar Swain

Harriet Rose Jones

Larsson Danforth Family Foundation Steve Woodsum and Anne Lovett Jamie Mallinger and Liz Gatti

Robert and Heidi Manice

Eric Maskin Ed Maynard

Steve and Tish Mead

Gary Monserud and Ann Jones
Ben Niedermeyer and Joanne Hidaka

to support our wonderful friends Dea Angiolillo and Peter Von Mertens

Patricia Pratt

Peter and Helen Randolph

Paul S. Russell

Peter and Faye Speert

Sally Swift

Thayer Stewart and Ann Conrad Jonathan and Elizabeth Thomas *in*

honor of Dea Angiolillo Joseph H. Thompson Fund Bill and Margie Ughetta Jay and Candy Walton

Williams Co. Chuck and Linda Yanikoski

.

Sustainers \$500-\$999

CD and Betts Neuhaus Armstrong Gerard Aurigemma and Nancy Bennet

Eric and Sally Bacon Elizabeth Beach Lino Pertile and Anna Bensted Alex Cochran and Michelle Jefferson Douglas P. Currier Anastasia Diana Delap

Charlie and Kate Devens

Lisa Dobberteen Richard and Evelyn Eshelman Tom and Jill French

Arthur Gnaedinger in honor of Bar Swain

Peter and Libby Gordon
Bob and Sarah Gould
The Grandin Family Foundation

Peter Thorne and Katherine Gross Jim Henle

Bayard and Julie Henry in honor of Ginny and Bob Swain

Bob Thomas and Polly Hoppin Charlie and Eliza Lee Dan and Lauren Maynard

Josh and Alex McCall in Memory of Chris McCall

Casey and Megan McManemin Robert B. Minturn Nick and Ann Noyes

Robin and Allene Pierson in honor of the Swain Family Doug and Lauren Sanford

Johanna Schoen Ken and Frances Sterling Chris Sherry and Lee Stewart Lanny and Anne Thorndike Tony and Bo Trase

Linda Williams and Steve Walch Andrew Willemsen and Karen Kulthau

Sarah Miles Williams in honor of Bar Swain

Friends \$200-\$499

Peter and Mary Lee Aldrich Scott and Kate Anderson Joel Angiolillo and Laurie Bent Marc and Carol Bard Ayelet Barkai Donald Meltzer and Shelley Burtt Martin Carmichael and Lisa

Gruenberg
Nina Coslov and Howie Rice
Juliet Davison

Paul and Karen Dimaura Charles Merzbacher and Marcia

Dworkind Hedwig Feit in honor of Lucy Staub Will Gordon and Montana Mellon Michael and Nancy Grogan

Will Gordon and Montana Mellor Michael and Nancy Grogan Glenn Gustavson and Patricia Morten

Diana Lee Hammond Margaret Honey James Houghton and Connie Coburn Michael and Jenny Larkum Peter Lawson-Johnston

Dick and Sally Leahy Linda Lee Leahy in honor of Marshall

Russell and Bar Swain
Charlie and Blyth Lord
Bob and Christina Mann
Alfred and Bonnie Margulies
John and Linda McCammond
Rory and Betsy Morton
Shippen Page and Anne St. Goar
Gordon and Pam Pettengill
William Powell-Brett
Tom and Vicky Reynolds
Dave and Mary Rimmer in honor of

the Swain Family
Dan and Cindy Rome
Louis Bailey and Ton ton Russell
Ellen Scott

Judy Singer Quentin and Dilly Skinner Monique Sternin Jed and Kerry Stevens Ralph and Carol Stuart Brad and Ann Wallace

Supporters up to \$199

Kate and Tim Albert
Holly Ambler
Caroline Coggeshall and David Banta
Ric Bayly and Mary Waters
The Benevity Community Impact
Fund
Paula S. Berggren in honor of Lucy

Staub Ned and Sandy Bigelow Bailey Bishop and Elizabeth Edwards

Bailey Bishop and Elizabeth Edward
David Boghossian and Elizabeth
Bartle
Peter Pritton

Peter Britton Lyman and Julie Bullard Lewis Bushnell and Karen Davis in honor of the Swain Family Kate Buttolph

Peter Cavanagh and Laura Ryan Frederic Chartier Chip Collins and Anne Childs

Susan Cochran and David Larkin in honor of Will Cochran Ned Cooke and Carol Warner Gretchen and Brendan Daly Alan and Louisa Dittrich

Juseph Dorsey and Joanne Wilkinson Julie Dowden in honor of the Adams Family

Chris and Laurie Doyle
Peter Drummond-Hay
CJ and Aimee Duax
Brooke M Emmonds
Charlie and Cecilia Fattorini
Tim and Cynthia Ferris
Elizabeth D. Gibbons in honor of
Heather Adams

Serena Gibson Jim and Fraser Gilbane Chas Gill

Chas Gill
Steve and Carol Goetz in honor of Bar
Swain

Mary Jo Haggerty and Martin Pierce Susan Halby

Tom and Jane Hammond Bill and Betsy Herman Charles and Joan Hunt Joan and Anne Ingard Jeffrey and Cheryl Katz Susan Koch Bill and Lucy LaCasse Alice C. Leason Alex Slive and Kaela Lee Francis and Linda Lepore Chris Lutes and Astrid Lium Richard and Alexandra Maurer in honor of the Swain Family Sean McDonnell and Mary Webb Binney Meigs and Katie Woodhouse Barbara E. Millen Alex Moot and Nancy Roosa Gavin Morrissey Jason and Alexandra Nerenberg in honor of Randy Yanikoski Megan Osborn Elizabeth Peck John Petrowsky and Tom Vise Dan and Debbi Phillips Christopher and Sarah Powell-Brett Elisa Romano Paul and Terry Ruhlmann Chris and Megan Sampson Joan Scott in honor of Lucy Staub Marie Siebecker Will and Diane Stansbury Al and Sue Timpson Bob and Nina Trowbridge Skiddy and Elizabeth Von Stade Monte and Anne Wallace Rick Weyerhaeuser and Annie Brewster

In-Kind Gifts

Mark Adams
Derek and Lesley Eshelman
Porter Gifford, Porter Gifford
Photography
Liz Gatti and Jamie Mallinger
Libby and Peter Gordon
Charlie Johnson
Chris Larkum, Dartmouth
Residential Energy Consulting
Annie Leibovitz
Joseph Moore
QuiefStar Industries
Graham Schelter, Schelter & Co. LLC

Richard and Wendy Yanikoski

Note: Please contact us with any ommissions or errors. Thank you.

Contact Us:

For Admissions or Volunteer inquiries: 142 Seekonk Cross Road Great Barrington, MA 01230 413:717.5250 leveroni@highspirit.org At the Office: 1770 Massachusetts Ave., Suite 101 Cambridge, MA 02140 contactus@highspirit.org

Visit our website to contact us, see more photos or to make a donation online:

www.HighSpirit.org